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WALKER

FROM THE EDITOR.
Well here we are again with another edition of THE LEICESTER WALKER. It was always my intention to produce four issues each year but as I explained in the last issue, my health problems have somewhat held me back recently.
So here we are with issue no.20, which is only the third this year. I hope to have this issue completed by the Christmas / New Year period. Back to my health I need to have a heart valve repaired which I am hoping to have done early next year. When this has been completed I hope to be back to normal.

As most readers are aware I hold on behalf of our Club all our historic records and over the past few years have been trying to make them more complete. I am now happy to say, that are far as possible, I have a record of all Club performances from 1946 up to the present time. Having said that I am sure that during this period some have eluded me. 

Every copy of Athletics Weekly and Race Walking Record have been scanned for Club results but of course a great deal of results do not even make either of these two august periodicals. Thousands of result sheets have been retained by me but of course many results have not even been recorded on official sheets and so if no one has retained a personal record the result may be lost forever. That is why I ask that if you have any records that you intend destroying DON’T. Instead contact me when I will be able to point you in the right direction. 

In addition I have now completed Club ranking lists covering all distances for every year and currently I am in the process of compiling ALL TIME lists for everyone who has represented the Club.

When this has been completed I will make a start on compiling Club results from the early years. I have many pre war results but I am certain that they are far from complete. Therefore anyone who has any results for the period 1927 to 1946 would you please contact me as I would love to borrow them. This would be much quicker than spending many hours at the Records Office laboriously going through many Leicester Mercury’s covering the period.  

CONTACT.
E-Mail from Brian Kibble:- Thanks for the latest “Leicester Walker”, you have obviously put a lot of time and effort into its production and it has triggered off a lot of memories. Regarding the George Smolinski/Fred Metcalf emails – I well remember competing in many races against Alf Rozenthals. I think I am correct in saying that he lost his amateur status in the 1960 Billy Butlin race from John O’Groats to Lands End by taking a cash prize – a bit different today when you look at what Usain Bolt picked up at the World Championship! Billy Butlin cashed in on the publicity at the time following the marathon efforts of Dr. Barbara Moore by promoting this 874 mile race which attracted 715 entrants. I recall the long tussle between Alf and a marathon runner who were neck and neck throughout. The runner eventually won in 15 days and 14hrs with Alf a close 2nd, only 138 finished and I think a female competitor was third!                                                      Some years later I entered and won a race in Yorkshire when visiting my brother’s family and much to their amusement I became the “Boston Spa champion. 
However you can imagine my horror after receiving the trophy to also being handed a brown envelope with a cash prize – I quickly handed it back and kept very quiet about the event as I did not want to suffer Alf’s fate. Dave Palfreman’s e-mail recalling names from the past was also interesting. Roy Slingsby was for many years my best friend having competed in our first race together in the 1949 Boys’ Brigade race where the awards were presented by our local hero T. Lloyd Johnson who won the bronze medal at the age of 48 years in the 1948 London Olympics. Roy and I both joined the club in 1950 along soon after with my long-standing mate Dave Trigg, Rob Briars, Roy Lees and Graham Squires and later Ray Spencer, who all joined via the BB races. Roy and I once cycled on a tandem towing a home made trailer to a camp site at Whatstandwell in the Derbyshire Dales. Roy sadly passed away several years ago. The only long distance events Dave Trigg and I do now is around the clubroom pool table most Wednesday nights where we still contest each frame with the same competitiveness and passion as we did with miles on the road, having played over 3000 frames over the last 14 years and still practically level! It was fascinating reading the late Bill Moule’s account Part 2 – Bill was a gentle giant of a man, it was a privilege to have known him and by coincidence he was also a printer’s compositor like me. His reference to racing shoes also triggered another memory. The only shoes that I had to start with were my black school gym plimsolls with hardly any heel and it was Lloyd who led me to have the only pair of shoes “made to measure” in my lifetime. A specialist sports shoe maker by the name of Cotton Oxford in Aylestone developed a Race Walking shoe. It was in fact adapted from their Golf shoe and made of leather complete with an apron tongue covering the laces. I bought on recommendation a bottle of “neatsfoot” oil from the local chemists and rubbed it in to keep them supple. I wore these shoes until they disintegrated. The club trainer George Beech also led me to buy from the same chemists a bottle of Surgical Spirit to rub into my feet to harden them against blisters. 
One year, I did blister badly at the back of my heel just before the Mercury Walk (20 miles then) and in desperation I donned a pair of open backed strapped sandals that avoided the injured area and had one of my lifetime’s best “Mercury’s” although I do not think the new Lord Mayor, whose horse drawn coach I passed near the finish at Victoria Park, was very impressed. – Thanks again Peter for the trip down yesteryear.
E-Mail from Tim Erickson: - I just read your latest Leicester Walker edition and was concerned to hear about your health setback after the centurion’s event. It is amazing 
how many older walkers have irregular heart beats or similar (Willi Sawall also suffered from same) and it must be one of the possible side effects of all the miles we put in pounding the pavement.
For my own part, my heart is well as I don't pound the pavement that often!!!!
I hope that you come back strongly and are soon back to full strength. 
We old timers have to stick together.
 Kind regards.Tim.

E-Mail from Barry Ingarfield:-Dear Peter,            I was recently told that you had suffered a nasty turn ... I sincerely hope that you're now fully on the mend! Your friend and fellow athlete, Barry.

E-Mail from Dave Ainsworth:- Thanks for the wonderful account of the L-to-S.Can you do The Centurions a favour? Our archivists (Bob & Ken Watts) have a large case full of "first-hand accounts" of 100 Miles/24 hours races.   Your account would certainly be included if they had it.  They are not on email.   Can you possibly send them a hard copy? [Ed. I have not sent the report yet but I will do so shortly.]

E-Mail from Reg Colver:-Hello Peter, I hope you are all well.    Please find attached some memory items you may like to use or not. Sorry they have been some time coming.     Reg Colver. [Ed. The article sent by Reg appears later in this edition.]
E-Mail from Sandra Brown. Dear Peter.
Thank you for another excellent and interesting number of the Leicester Walker.

It was great to see Andy Trigg at this year's 100 miles, and super to see him become a Centurion. Richard and I have great memories of the many Leicester 100 miles races we took part in.
Our kind regards to yourself and to everyone at Leicester WC. Sandra.
E-Mail from Tony Mousley:-I had cause to be doing some research on my name yesterday, and came across your publication. I was astounded to see myself winning a race in 1958. Lovely to be reminded of a few names, like Tony Butler and John Dix (both great rivals, usually Butler, Dix and Mousley in that order) and not least of course you, a great hero to us young lads. 
Take care, and best wishes, Tony Mousley.
Letter from Wilf Smith: - Thank you for sending us The Leicester Walker which we found most interesting as usual especially your account of the first Leicester to Skegness 100 miles. So sorry to hear about your ill health and we hope that you are recovering well and hope that Sylvia is keeping well too. It still surprises us how you find the time to sort out all the facts and figures to put in The Leicester Walker and put in an interesting way. We are sending a couple of books of stamps to help out in a small way. Kind Regards. Wilf and Marg. [Ed. Thanks Wilf and Marg for the Stamps. It is always interesting to hear from you both and think back to happy times we had together years ago.]

Letter from Henry de Silva: - Thank you for the newsletter it was interesting. I was the support for John Sturgess when he came third in the Manchester to Blackpool. I remember that Sandra Brown was the first Lady. I have a picture of you with me when you were sponsored to go to the Montreal Olympics. I will send you a copy in the next mail. I did a 5k in 36.05 and I am ranked 3rd in G.B.[over 75] with a time of 35.05. I have just completed a 40 mile End to End walk in the I.O.M. My 20k time was 2.54. 
It is a course of largely up hill especially one just 2 miles from the finish. My overall time was 10.23. On November 1st. the Sid Quirk half and full Marathons will be held. Well worth going to. The Welbeck Hotel is the place to stay for walkers. Let me know of any races in G.B. or abroad. We also have a few good young walkers. Perhaps you might like to bring some over for a match, Juniors and Seniors. All the Best. Henry.
DOUG HILL R.I.P.
I am sad to report the death in October of a past Club member and team mate Dougie [D.R.] Hill. Dougie joined the Club in 1962 and recorded 3.53.37 in his first race, the Mercury Walk. In 1966 he walked his one and only hundred when in the Leicester to Skegness race he completed the course in 22.48.32 to become Centurion number 398. 
 In 1963 he improved his 20 mile time by over 28 mins as well as producing his personal best time of 5.36.37 for 50 Kilos. His only attempt in the London to Brighton was in 1964 when he recorded 11.36.12. During this period he raced sparingly and after completing the hundred had a break for a few years before returning for a short period.
We send our condolences to his family and friends. 

LEICESTER W.C. CENTURIONS.
This is the first of a four part series charting the history of Leicester W.C. Centurions from 1947 to 2009.

Part 1 1947 to 1958.

It could not be further from the truth to imagine that there was no connection between the Leicester Walking Club and the Centurions.
 After all the Centurions will be celebrating their Centenary in 2011 and by that time the Leicester Walking Club will have been in existence for some 84 years.

To date the Club has produced 44 Centurions, who between them have finished a total of 98 100 mile races.

Even so, according to records currently available, the Club had just reached its 20th. Birthday before any of its members attempted walking 100 miles within 24 hours. 
This fell to Chris Clegg who recorded 21.39.42 at the 100 mile mark in the London to Brighton and back race in 1947 to become Centurion no. 135. Despite finishing two other hundreds in 1975 [Australia 22.34.14] and 1979 [Surrey 23.07.51] this turned out to be his fastest.

Another 4 years elapsed before the Club produced its second Centurion. This was Cyril Evans who became Centurion number 158 by recording 20.04.13 in the 1951 London to Brighton and back. In fact Cyril still holds the Club record by having finished a total of 10 hundreds.

Two more years went by before the Birmingham to London race in 1953. Apart from Cyril Evans who recorded his fastest hundred [19.50.46] the Club produced another two Centurions. Albert Staines [C205] was 3rd. 18.50.59 while Jack Rawlings, comparatively new to the Sport, recorded 22.07.52 at the 100 mile point to become Centurion number 212.

The Blackpool to Manchester and back in 1954 produced another new Club Centurion, Fred Hewitt [C226] who recorded 22.48.28. Cyril Evans produced a time of 20.40.01.

The following year Tom Sharlott [C236] and John Palmer [C240], representing Peterborough A.C., at the time recorded 20.12.53 and 21.29.41 respectively in the London to Brighton and back in order to join the brotherhood while Cyril Evans [20.30.15] and Fred Hewitt [21.44.32] also completed their fourth and second hundreds.

A very popular member Jim ‘Whiskers’ Marriott became the Club’s eighth Centurion [C265] when he recorded 21.32.57 in the Sheffield to Harrogate and back race in 1956. Jim’s nickname was obvious as he always sported a very large beard. He was generally supported and assisted by his sister. 
Nothing strange in that you may say apart from the fact that she was an invalid and used a motorised invalid chair. Also completing the race was Tom Sharlott [21.30.45] and Cyril Evans [21.32.57].

Two more years went by before the introduction of another classic 100 mile race in 1958 that increased the Leicester Walking Club’s involvement with the Centurion brotherhood. 
This was the bi annual Leicester to Skegness walk. The idea of promoting such an event was first raised two years earlier by Tommy Clarke, a Past President of the RWA and a leading member of the Club. Race organiser at the time was Albert Johnson who had previously been the Club’s General Secretary. He had already gained vast experience in organising many Leicester Mercury 20’s and Leicester Open 7 miles. The newly appointed General Secretary [Bill Bell] and Race Secretary [Peter Markham] were the backbone of the sub committee set up to organise the event. I still remember very well going along the proposed route with Bill Bell in Albert’s car in order to check facilities and sectional measurements, on quite a number of occasions. Albert was without doubt the greatest Race organiser the Club has ever had and his attention to detail was unrivalled and so to Race day.[to be continued]. 

1933 THE YEAR OF FIRSTS.

By the late Bill Moule [part 2].
Lloyd Johnson was the only Club entry in the National 50kms where he finished 3rd. Belgrave H. won the team title in the Birmingham Outer Circle 25 miles and although the Club had a number of starters no details of their performances were available. It was quite difficult in those days to get details of some races and that is why the ‘Race Walking Record’ became so popular when it was introduced in 1941. 

Our 5 miles novice race included two entrants who were to figure prominently in their own ways in future Club activities. Eric O’Shea with his reports and articles in the Leicester Mercury and his Sports Mercury column ‘Race Walking’ every Saturday. Eric never continued after his demob because of his work and this was a great loss. 
Peter Howard had a short walking career but he contributed towards the Club’s success which started to take off in 1934 by winning team awards.

1933 saw our team enter the London to Brighton 52 miles for the first time. This race was considered to be ‘the blue ribbon’ event. 
The team was Herbert Cashmore, Lloyd Johnson, P.Smedley, Bill Moule, Ernie Wood, Sid Wright and Peter Howard who was still a Novice. We made the trip by lorry and we had permission from Brice Hall to use their cushions for comfort for walkers and helpers alike. After arriving at the Abbey Hotel, at the opposite end of Westminster Bridge to Big Ben at 10 pm, I think that we heard Big Ben strike and chime every note.

We were up at 5.30am for breakfast then all the kit was loaded on to the lorry and we were under Big Ben for the first strike at 7am and the off. There was no sign of Peter Howard as he started a few minutes late. Some of the Sunday newspapers produced a photograph of him walking over Westminster Bridge alone. Belgrave won the team title and Leicester was 2nd with Lloyd Johnson [3], Herbert Cashmore [8], Peter Howard [14] and Ernie Wood [15]. Peter had walked a remarkable race for a novice. It is worth noting that 3 members of his family cycled down to Brighton and back to support the team. Bill dropped out at 34 miles.

All this was the build up to our success starting in 1934 up to 1939.

At the Brice Hall it was not practicable to hold committee meetings etc owing to the caretaker and the fact that meetings can go on and on. So we found ourselves at the Holly Bush Hotel, which has now been demolished, where Mr. and Mrs. Ellicock made us very welcome for our committee meetings etc. We also held 2 or 3 races from there, starting and finishing in Belgrave Road near to St.Marks Church. We also held some Social evenings there. This continued for 4 or 5 years and we started winning more trophies that were displayed there where Mrs. Ellicock was happy to clean them. So 1933 was a year of ‘firsts’. The Midland Junior Championship, now called the ‘Standard’, Midlands Senior 20 miles and our first attempt at the London to Brighton. 
Regarding Judges, Billy Golland and Sid Packer [both Past Presidents of the RWA] as well as Billy Williams were always on duty at Championships. Reg Quinn and Charlie Topham did judging as well as Leicestershire AAA’s Officials who were supplementary judges at local events. 
It was at about this time that Bill Billson decided to call it a day from competitive walking and started his long period of Judging.
MEMORIES OF REG COLVER.

Hello Peter, I hope you and your family are all well. I look forward to receiving the Leicester Walker, as it does keep me up to date with race walking. It is also nice to be reminded of the club mates and other people I met during the few years I was a member of LWC.  Quite a lot has happened in my life over the last 12 months and am only just getting round to doing some of the things I want to do.

LW no.15.  I read about the “bent leg” rule etc.  I was walking with Barry Hodgkinson in the, I think 1977 Mercury 20 miles when he was pulled for “bent leg”. I think it was out Anstey way.  We were talking about it afterwards and I think it was the shape and size of Barry’s calf muscles that gave the appearance of “bent leg”. He was, in my opinion, unlucky as we were going very well that day. The Mercury 20 was a great race, the sheer numbers and the atmosphere really got the adrenaline going round. Barry helped me a lot in my early days as a race walker. We used to go out Shenton and Market Bosworth way where there was a variety of distances we could choose from for training, depending on what we were training for. Barry used to drag me along and encourage me. We used to work shifts so we arranged to meet for training spins. We were never going to be speed merchants, so we used to hope to do well at the longer distances.

  The piece about Lloyd Johnson brought a tale to mind that I was told by an older work colleague. When he learned that I did race walking, he told me about one of his work colleagues of the fifties. This man worked shifts in one of the hosiery factories and cycled to Hinckley from Sapcote.
His ride took him past Aston Firs, part of Burbage woods, on a dark foggy morning about 5-30, when out of the fog quite close, appeared  what the man described as, “the Angel  Gabriel” come to claim him. He said it all happened in a couple of seconds before he realized it was Lloyd out training. 

 Lloyd’s arms were not angel’s wings flapping. I believe Lloyd lived in the Hinckley area at the time.

LW No.16.  The piece about the I.O.M. Parish walks seemed to ring a bell with me. I believe Ted Warner won this race in the late 70’s.  I may be wrong about this.

 LW No. 17.    The e-mail from Dave Ainsworth about the Mercury 20 miles being every body’s favorite race, in my limited experience, is true, I loved to take part in this race. 

Julie Walters, there’s an actress, she deserves more recognition for her acting.

 The Earl Shilton Coffin.  I didn’t discover it; it was already there when I went to work in that garden. The then owner walked me round the garden to show me what he wanted me to do and told me what he knew about the coffin in his water garden. Which was, that this coffin had been used as a water trough in Leicester before being brought to Earl Shilton to be incorporated in these water gardens about 1908. 

 I saw a TV programme a few years before, about Richard 111. During the programme it was said that Richard 111’s coffin had been dug up and his remains thrown into the river Soar. The coffin had then been used as a water trough for animals, probably on the way to and from market. It went through my mind then that it could be Richard 111’s coffin. I contacted the “Richard 111” society, but they did not seem interested, so I let the matter rest. When the land was sold for development I thought that the coffin might be lost or destroyed. I then contacted the museum people in Leicester who put me in touch with their county colleagues who seemed quite excited. Wilsons the builders and the Bosworth Battlefield Centre worked together to save the coffin and preserve it. It is now on display at the Battlefield Centre near Sutton Cheney, where anyone who is interested can see it.

 It is unlikely to be Richard 111’s coffin, after investigation by the Battlefield archaeologists.

  LW No. 18.   On Friday Nov. 7th. 2008 I snapped my Quad tendon with just a sliver of kneecap attached, from my kneecap.
 I was coming down stairs with two steps to go when I caught my heel on the step I should have missed. Easy as that. I finished up sitting looking back up the stairs and had to use my mobile phone to call Diane who was waiting for me outside. Had operation at the LRI to repair the tendon on Sunday 9th.  Spent Monday (my birthday) resting and came home on Tues. evening. I can’t run now but can walk ok. I have to be careful going up or down steps and I have just got my bike out again after several years.

Dave Palfreman asked about several old members including Barry Hodgkinson. I see Barry quite often, striding out or on his cycle, he is still very fit.

  LW No. 19.    I was really sorry to see that the Manchester to Blackpool will no longer be walked. I enjoyed taking part in this race; it gave the family a chance of a weekend away as well as me. I think my first time was 1975, I was 9th. in about 9hrs 20mins. 1976 was that scorching summer that started about ten days before the race. I worked in the fully fashioned knitwear and the temperature was kept at 80+ degrees all year round. I think that helped me to acclimatize and I finished 4th. in 8hrs 49, with the help of some retirements due to the heat. After that year I kept getting faster but dropping down the placings. The last time I took part in this race I did a PB and finished in 6th. place.  One memory, of Ted Warner, was of him drinking a pint of milk from a milkman’s float near Preston docks, then going up that steep hill out of Preston, when I looked back he was bringing it all back.

R.A.P.C.  
Regular readers will know that there was a strong link between the Leicester Walking Club and the Royal Army Pay Corps during the war. This series recalls articles written on Race Walking in the R.A.P.C. magazine.

This article was published in October 1942.

The Road Walking Championship of the Northern Command was held at York on September 26th over a 16 mile course. Each of the 11 formations within the command was represented by a team of 12, selected from preliminary races in which 981 walkers had taken part. 
The R.A.P.C. [L.A.A.] team as champions of the North Midland District took part in the individual unit team championship, and formed with the addition of C.C.Clegg [H.A.A.] and two A.M.P.C. walkers the District team in the formation Championship. This was the stiffest task yet allotted to the R.A.P.C. walkers and considering that the opposition was drawn from the cream of the command, acquitted themselves with credit.
Eric O’Shea made a bold bid for the individual title, leading, in company with D. Stott of the R.A.S.C. for 13 miles before the P.T. instructor broke away. Shortly before the end of the race O’Shea dropped to third position. Next Pay Corps man was C.C.Clegg in 8th position, and then came I.N.McNeil [39], H.V.Popple [44], F.V.Rankin [107], H.S. Thompson [108], R.Gomm [109], F.Williams [113], J.F.Millwood [128] and Lt. King [130].
The Individual Championship went to D.Stott [R.A.S.C.] with the fast time of 2hrs 28mins, while Royal Scots Fusiliers won the unit Championship scoring 176 points for their first 8 men and Durham and N.R. Coast Area the formation Championship with 247 points for 10 scorers. R.A.P.C. were 8th unit team with 651 points and North Midland District 6th with 583 points in their respective competitions. Competing in the 151/2 miles road walk at Bradford on October 3rd a L.A.A. team had a real triumph in heading teams from 20 other military units. Four walkers made up the team, the first 3 counting for the team and in a field of nearly 150 competitors all finished in the first 20. In conjunction with this race was a match between teams representing the Norwegian Army, Northern R.W.A. and Northern Command. The R.A.P.C. was the only Corps or Regiment to have more than 1 representative in the 8 chosen for the Northern Command team. H.A.A. and L.A.A. supplying one man each in C.C.Clegg and E.O’Shea respectively who gained their places by reason of their performances at York the previous Saturday. Handicapped by having most of the team walking in boots, the Command team had to be content with 2nd place to the Northern R.W.A. whose team contained the pick of the Northern Club walkers. 
O’Shea and Clegg had the satisfaction of finishing next for the Army after Stott, the Northern Command Champion.

Positions and times of the Pay Corps walkers were E.O’Shea [9] in 2.23.41, C.C.Clegg [12] in 2.26.53, F.V.Rankin [18] in 2.29.56, J.N.McNeill [19] in 2.31.20 and H.V.Popple [42] in 2.40.32.       
THE PAST FEW MONTHS

July to Sept. 2009
As reported in the last edition of THE LEICESTER WALKER the Newmarket 100 miles was won by Sandra Brown in 19.57.24 while at the same time produced two more Club Centurions, Mark Wall who was 4th. in 21.08.39 and 2nd claim member, Andy Trigg who recorded 23.21.41. Sarah Lightman completed 50kms in 6.48.38. Fiona McGorum was 4th in the England Athletics 5000mtrs in 28.16.53. Maks Orzel was selected to represent England Schools in a home International match where he finished 4th in 15.26.18 over 3000mtrs. Maks repeated his recent good form by finishing runner up in the England under 17 Boys 5000mtrs in 27.31.25. Jasmine Nicholls filled a similar position in the under 15 Girls 3000mtrs in 16.16.41. 

In the Midland Men’s 30kms Chris Berwick [3rd] and Colin Vesty [12th] helped the Club finish 2nd team. Fiona McGorum won the Midland Women’s 10kms in 56.46 and with Sue Rey 4th in 74.52 won the team title. Fiona was 2nd in the U.K.Challenge Final 5000mtrs in 26.40.5. 

The Jim Sharlott walks this year also incorporated the National 10km Championships. In the Men’s section, won by Brendon Boyce [Coventry] in 44.40, Chris Berwick was 13th in 56.51, Mark Wall 14th in 57.22 and Colin Vesty 23rd in 62.51 to take third team. Fiona McGorum [4], Sarah Lightman [13] and Sue Rey [16] took second team in the Women’s section. Emma Achurch won the under13 Girls 2kms while younger sister Laura made it a family double by taking the under 11 Girls 1km. Jasmine Nicholls was runner up in the under 15 Girls 3kms.
Jasmine Nicholls went on to win the English schools Junior title over 3000mtrs in 16.24.35while Maks Orzel took the runners up medal in the Intermediate 5000mtrs in 27.30.8. 

At the end of September four Club members were selected to represent the Midlands in the Inter Area match against the North and South. Best performance came from Emma Achurch who won the under 13 Girls 2000mtrs in 10.31.9 while Jasmine Nicholls had to contend with being beaten by the girl who she easily beat the previous week in the English schools, and so take 2nd place in the under 15 Girls 3000mtrs. Sue Rey was 6th in the Women’s 5000mtrs and Mark Wall was disqualified in the Men’s 10000mtrs.    
A LONG TIME AGO.
Oct-Dec 1959
The 10th Annual Leicester Open 7 miles was held on October 3rd and started by the Lord Mayor. A photograph prior to the start shows Jack Rawling’s daughter presenting the Lady Mayoress with a bouquet.  The race was won by Stan Vickers in 51.16, with Bob Clark 2nd in 54.07 and George Williams 3rd in 54.21. The Club whose ‘A’ Team won the Team Handicap as well as finishing 3rd in the Scratch Team race had a total of 23 finishers led by Peter Markham 12th in 58.32. The following week the Chippenham to Calne 6 miles was won by Ken Matthews in 43.04. Bob Clark was again 2nd in 46.06 with Don Thompson 3rd in 46.37. The Club finished 9th in the team race with just 5 starters led by Peter Markham [27] in 51.09. Graham Thrall was 5th in the National Junior 5mile Championship in 42.24 won by Chris Manning [Highgate] in 39.59. On the same day a 6 mile Badge race was held from the Club room that attracted 23 finishers. The race was won by Albert Johnson [Sheffield] in 47.30 from Mal Blyth and Peter Markham. A Schoolboys Open 2.5 miles was held from the same venue and won by Mal Royle from Peter Kemp and Peter Fazackerley in a field of 31. Ken Matthews repeated his Chippenham win to take the Highgate Open 7 mile title in 50.36 from George Williams [52.55] and Bob Clark [53.09]. 
The Club, who finished 13th team, had 6 finishers led by Albert Staines [20] in 56.53. 

At the end of October the first Winter League 5 miles was won by Ken Matthews [36.15], from Alf Poole [39.49] and Graham Squire [40.59]. With 6 other finishers the Club was 2nd in the Scratch and Handicap Team section. 

In the Junior 5 miles Graham Thrall was 2nd and John Dix 3rd. The Youths 3 miles was won by David Murdock with George Dillon 3rd. 
At this time of year 50 years ago it was possible to race every weekend in a good standard race and so it was in November. On the first Saturday the Club’s Topham Cup 7 mile Handicap attracted a field of 19. The winner, off 10 mins, was Cyril Evans from Arnold Grainger and Albert Tompkinson. Albert Staines was the fastest with an actual time of 56.04. The following week saw the Enfield 7 miles being won by John Northcott [Highgate] in 53.34 from Don Thompson [53.38] and Colin Young [54.03]. Jack Rawlings was the first of 3 Club walkers to finish in 24th position with a time of 59.07. On the third Saturday the 2nd Midland Winter League 6 miles was won by Ken Matthews [44.10] from Alf Poole [47.31] and Mal Blyth [48.04]. Peter Markham led the other 20 Club walkers in 7th position that won the Scratch and Handicap team competition. On the final weekend Ken Matthews won the Belgrave Open 7 miles in 51.19 from Stan Vickers [52.34] and Eric Hall [52.36]. Jack Rawlings the first of the two Club representatives recorded 59.39 in 40th position. The following week Ken Matthews continued his winning form by taking the Final Midland Winter League 7 miles in 51.57 from Alf Poole [56.23] and Ken Harding [56.30]. Graham Thrall [58.35] led home the Clubs 13 starters in 6th position as they won the Scratch team race and finished runners up in the Handicap teams. At the end of the year Mal Blyth recorded 44.41 to finish the fastest walker in the annual match against the runners over 5.5 miles.      

Oct-Dec 1984
The Leicester Open 7 miles was held at Braunstone and won by Phil Vesty in 47.52.

Maurice Greasley was 2nd in 50.18 and Andi Drake 3rd in 50.46.

The remaining counting 4 for the Club who finished 2nd team were Andy Trigg [8] in 52.12, Brian Adams [9] in 52.54, who was also the first Centurion to finish and Alan King [18] in 54.46. The Club had a total of 28 finishers. Phil Vesty repeated his victory the following week in the Chippenham to Calne 6 miles recording 40.11. Jimmy Ball was 2nd in 42.51 with Richard Dorman 3rd in 43.19. The Club finished 2nd again with their other counters being Andy Trigg [7] in 44.49, Chris Smith [12] in 45.39 and Alan King [22] in 46.48. The Club had 7 other finishers. Karl Atton was 3rd in the Colts 2 miles while Shane Smillie filled a similar position in the Boys 2 miles. The following day the British Veterans 20kms Championship was held from the Club room. The race was won by Bob Dobson in 99.00 with John Paddick 2nd in 104.54 and Peter Markham 3rd in 106.12. The Club took 1st and 2nd Team awards while Peter Markham won the M45 title and John Paddick was runner up in the M40 section. The National younger Age group races were held the following week where the Club had a total of 18 youngsters in action. The best performances came from Karl Atton and Jon Vincent who finished 4th in their respective races. Seven days later the 1st Midland Winter League was held where 13 Club walkers contested the Senior 10kms. Leading Club member was Alan King who finished 5th in 46.26. There was a field of 35 members in the Topham Cup where Graham Morris won in an actual time of 58.54. The fastest actual time was put up by Phil Vesty in 46.48 who finished in third position edged out off the runners up spot by brother Colin. Five Club youngsters were selected to represent the Midlands against Wales. The best performance coming from Karl Atton who was 2nd in the Colts 3kms in 15.22. On the same day Chris Smith finished runner up in the Enfield Open 7 miles although recording the same time [49.37] as the winner Maurice Greasley. Alan King finished 3rd [51.08] in the 2nd Winter League 11kms where he along with Chris Berwick[8], Alan Page [13] and Colin Vesty [16] won the Handicap team race. 
Eight Club youngsters took part in the supporting races where once again Karl Atton produced the best performance by finishing 2nd in the Colts 2.5kms. The British Veterans 10000mtr Track Championship was held at the Saffron Lane Track and won by Bob Dobson [47.37] with Shaun Lightman 2nd in 48.00 and Peter Hannell 3rd in 48.08. John Paddick was the first Club walker to finish in 5th position recording 49.46. At the end of November Phil Vesty was in action again when he won the Belgrave Open 7 miles in 51.12 from Mark Easton [51.34] and Jimmy Ball [52.05].
At the beginning of December the Leicestershire County 20,000mtr Track Championship attracted a field of 21. At short notice Phil Vesty travelled from London to take part and completed the day by recording 84.07.57 which easily beat the existing record of 86.22 set 3 years earlier by Steve Barry. It also beat by over 14 secs the all comers record held by Spain’s Jose Marin. Unfortunately the record could not be ratified due to the lack of sufficient qualified Officials. Something organisers of competitions these days should remember when claiming British records. Phil also covered 14300mtrs in 1 hour that also easily beat Steve Barry’s record by over 300mtrs. Chris Smith was runner up in 91.12.91 while the previous 4 time winner, Alan King was 3rd in 94.29.91.
The following week saw a good Club turnout in the Final Winter League. Chris Smith [54.29] was runner up in the Men’s 12Kms while Alan King was third in 54.40. Karl Atton was runner up in the Boy’s 2.5kms. With just 2 weeks to go before the end of the year there were still 3 Club competitions yet to be decided. The Club 10000mtr Championship for the Fortune Cup brought a field of 21. The title went to Alan King [44.43] from Brian Adams [45.36] and Andy Trigg [45.57]. Seven of the field beat 50 mins. There was a similar sized field for the Boxing Day walk at Sileby over 4.75 miles. The race was won by Phil Vesty [32.27] from Chris Smith [33.07] and Andy Trigg [33.14]. 
The final race of the year was the Annual Runners versus Walkers race over 5 miles. There was a combined field of over 100 including 25 walkers, the fastest being Phil Vesty in 32.52. 

There was some bad news to bring the year to an end. This was that the Club’s most famous member and 1948 Olympic medallist, Tebbs Lloyd Johnson had died at the age of 84. 

So famous was Lloyd locally that 25 years after his death [2009] he was still remembered in the Leicester Mercury.  

SHOULD WE HAVE ‘A’ OR ‘B’.
This is a question frequently asked these days in ‘Walking’ circles and it is a very controversial subject. So much so that a proposal to make all races held under R.W.A. rules ‘B’ races was put at the recent A.G.M. but defeated. 

Perhaps I should explain exactly what I am talking about to those that may not be up to date with the present rules.

Until the mid seventies the definition, in this Country, insisted that the only requirement was to maintain contact with the ground [i.e. one foot on the ground at all times]. This despite the fact that the International rule required, in addition, that the leg must be ‘braced, not bent at the knee, for at least one moment in each stride’. 
It was then decided that the International rule should be adopted in Britain.

Whether by changing the rule or just coincidence the numbers began to drop at an alarming rate. 

As the majority of Walking fields contain a very high proportion of Veterans, many of whom have difficulty in straightening their legs, it became very obvious that the International rules were discriminating against the ‘older’ and in most cases, the experienced walker who had been competing for many years.

Therefore a few years ago it was decided to introduce a new category of race that disregarded the ‘bent leg rule’ which were known as ‘B’ races. 
Any promoter could apply for their race to be a ‘B’ race except for National and Area Championships that must always be ‘A’ races, which were under the International rules. 

Currently R.W.A. Championships are sometimes incorporated with Open events that tends to cause problems. The Open races are often ‘B’ category, as they tend to attract larger fields but of course the Championship in question must be ‘A’ category and it is obviously not possible to have TWO sets of rules in ONE race. 
Like most controversial topics there are always two sides. On the one hand those who appose ‘B’ races believe that they will have an adverse effect on younger walkers as they are introduced into the sport without the need to straighten their legs, which is necessary in more important races and Internationals.

On the other hand many who promote Open races are looking for larger fields to repay them for all their efforts and that ‘B’ races generally do that.

The truth is that long before the ‘straight leg rule, was introduced in this Country our top walkers were winning more International medals where this rule was in force. In fact British Coaches in the 1950/60’s always encouraged their Athletes to straighten their legs as it was seen as the most efficient way of producing faster walking. This when it was not necessary within the rules to straighten.

On a personal note our Club’s most recent Olympians Brian Adams and Phil Vesty, who were walking domestically before the ‘A’ rules were introduced were two prime examples who were Coached by me to straighten their legs, as to were Alan King, Geoff Toone, Andy Trigg and Alan Worth. Other Club Coaches at the time, Jack Rawlings and Tom Sharlott were also of the same mind.

What I am saying is that good Coaches years ago did not have problems and so why should they today as a relaxation on the ‘bent leg rule’ does not mean to say that walkers should be encouraged with bent legs.                
FIXTURES.

Jan. 23. Club/County 10 mile Championship

              At the Club Room 1.0.p.m.

Jan.26. 3rd. Chris Smith League

             At Saffron Lane Track. 6.0.p.m.

Feb.13.[prov]. Club 15 Mile Championship

             At the Club Room 1.0.p.m.

Feb.24. Leicester Walking Club 

              Annual General Meeting. 7.0.p.m.                                               
Mar.2. Final Chris Smith League

             At Saffron Lane Track.6.0.p.m.

Mar.20. Midland Mens/Womens 20km. and

             Younger Age Group Championships

              At Abbey Park. 11.0. a.m.

and FINALLY.

Well there we are. I conclude as usual with a request for more material, memories or stories from readers that will help to enhance future editions of THE LEICESTER WALKER.  Unfortunately I was not able to distribute this edition prior to Christmas so I hope that you had an enjoyable time. Even so you should receive this edition around New Year. I hope that everyone has a healthy and successful 2010.

Peter Markham,

7, St.Swithins Road,

Leicester. LE5 2GE.      Tele:- 0116 2413101.

    pmarkham8@hotmail.com 
.
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